

Delivering on the Promise of Telehealth

HOW TO ADVANCE HEALTH CARE ACCESS AND EQUITY FOR WOMEN



About the National Partnership

The National Partnership for Women & Families is a nonprofit, nonpartisan advocacy group dedicated to promoting fairness in the workplace, reproductive health and rights, access to quality, affordable health care and policies that help all people meet the dual demands of work and family.

Learn more: NationalPartnership.org

About the authors

This resource was authored by **Shaina Goodman**, Director for Reproductive Health and Rights, and **Erin Mackay**, Managing Director for Health Justice.

The following people also contributed:

- Sinsi Hernández-Cancio, Vice President for Health Justice
- Nikita Mhatre, Health Justice Policy Associate
- Dani Gillespie, Health Justice Policy Associate
- Asees Bhasin, Georgetown Women's Law and Public Policy Fellow
- Jorge Morales, independent editor



Delivering on the Promise of Telehealth

HOW TO ADVANCE HEALTH CARE ACCESS AND EQUITY FOR WOMEN

Executive Summary

Telehealth is central to the future of health care delivery in the United States. It has the potential to significantly improve access to care, address disparities in health outcomes, and help make health care more equitable. Telehealth can better connect people to providers, including culturally centered providers; help people better manage health conditions from home; and reduce the impact of structural barriers like transportation access, which interfere with people's ability to get the health care they need.

At the same time, depending on implementation and underlying broadband and resource inequities, there is a risk that telehealth could exacerbate health disparities for some communities. For example, there are concerns about access for communities without affordable high speed internet services or internet-enabled devices, the privacy and security of confidential information, quality of care delivered via telehealth, and gaps and variability in coverage for and affordability of telehealth.

While telehealth has existed for many years and was already becoming more widespread, the coronavirus pandemic has dramatically accelerated its use. As we begin to emerge from the pandemic — which has exacerbated health care inequities and disproportionately harmed Black, Indigenous, and other people of color (BIPOC) — and start to think about entrenching policies and practices that were developed in crisis, we must use this opportunity to intentionally build systems to meet the needs of those communities. Now is the moment to develop and deploy telehealth models that, instead of reinforcing barriers, improve health outcomes and equity. The value of telehealth for women and families of diverse backgrounds, as well as its limitations, must be clearly understood to ensure that telehealth delivers on its promise.

Telehealth Is Being Leveraged in Key Areas of Women's Health Care

Providers are currently using telehealth to address crucial aspects of women's health care: contraception, abortion care, maternal health, and mental health.

Contraception: Contraception is one of the most widely used forms of health care, and it is vital to women's health and economic security. However, far too many people, especially in BIPOC communities, encounter barriers to accessing contraception. While some forms of contraception, such as long-acting reversible methods, require an in-person visit, telehealth is already being leveraged to make contraception more accessible. Whether through a virtual visit with an existing primary care provider or gynecologist, or through one of the specialized online platforms that now exist, people are able to provide their health history and be screened for any conditions or contraindications, talk to a provider about the best contraceptive methods for them, and receive a prescription that is then available for pharmacy pick-up or delivery.

Abortion Care: Abortion is an essential part of health care and is essential for people's health, autonomy, and equality. Yet access to abortion care is often limited and is being even further eroded, leaving millions of people, particularly in BIPOC communities, without meaningful access to abortion care. However, telehealth offers important opportunities to make abortion care more accessible. For example, it is being used, where possible, to minimize the number of in-person trips someone would need to make to a clinic, or to offer remote models of dispensing medication abortion. Despite its promise, widespread telehealth use for abortion care has been significantly curtailed by policies such as the Food and Drug Administration's (FDA) Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS) on medication abortion and by state laws that explicitly prohibit the use of telemedicine for medication abortion.

Maternal Health: Pregnancy and childbirth is often a woman's first and most extensive interaction with the health care system, and the quality of care received during this period can have deep and long-lasting effects on maternal and child health outcomes. The United States is in the midst of a maternal health crisis, one that disproportionately harms BIPOC women. While a number of different interventions and transformations within the health care system are necessary to address the maternal health crisis, expanded use of telehealth offers one promising avenue for increasing the accessibility and utilization of care. For example, people who live in areas with few providers can benefit from virtual pre- and postnatal visits with their provider or specialists, monitor vital signs at home and share results for round-the-clock feedback, and receive postpartum lactation and mental health support virtually.

Mental Health: Mental health is an essential component of health care and is especially important for women, who are more likely than men to have certain mental health disorders such as anxiety or depression. For BIPOC women, the prevalence of mental health disorders can be even higher and is compounded by the shortage of mental health providers of color. The kinds of mental health challenges that disproportionately impact women are often chronic or recurrent, impacting women's health and well-being across the life span and those of their families across generations. Consequently, early and consistent intervention, as well as prevention, are critically important for women, their families, and their communities. Telehealth is being increasingly utilized to make services like meeting with a mental health counselor or psychiatrist more widely available and accessible.

Telehealth May Support Women's Roles as Caregivers

Expanding telehealth could also facilitate women's roles as the primary caregivers and health and health care managers for their family members. Whether it is for aging parents, their partners, their children or other relatives, women are the principle health care decisionmakers. Well-designed and implemented telehealth options could tangibly improve the lives of women who assume these caregiving responsibilities.*

The Promises: How Telehealth Can Advance Health Care Access and Equity for Women

Telehealth has the potential to transform access to health care and holds considerable promise for addressing, in particular, some of the challenges that women face.

- **Telehealth can expand access to care**, perhaps especially for those who encounter specific barriers related to systemic racism or economic inequality. For example, being able to speak to providers from home and at more convenient times can help mitigate barriers like lack of reliable transportation, affordable childcare, or workplace support like paid sick days.
- **Telehealth can enable more timely access to care** that can be provided remotely, as well as free up resources for care that must be provided in person, which is especially important in under-resourced health care systems and during public health crises.
- **Telehealth can help increase access to trusted, culturally competent, and language accessible care**, by potentially expanding the reach of BIPOC and bilingual providers.
- **Telehealth has the potential to improve patient experience**, and increase patient engagement and satisfaction with the care they receive.

The Pitfalls: Areas for Caution in Expanding Telehealth

While wider use of telehealth presents a promising opportunity to improve access to care, critical limitations and potential drawbacks must be addressed to ensure that telehealth expansion and implementation support better outcomes for all, rather than exacerbate health inequities.

- **Telehealth implementation must address underlying broadband infrastructure and other technology inequities that risk reinforcing barriers to access** — or creating new ones — that fall disproportionately on BIPOC people, low-income people, and people with disabilities. These barriers include not only *whether* technology is available, but also at *what cost*.
- **Telehealth expansion must guard against the proliferation of low-quality care.** Quality measures and patient experience assessments must be developed and deployed for this specific setting, and must measure and track racial, ethnic, and gender inequities, at a minimum.
- **Creating more opportunities for telehealth services should not substitute building much needed capacity for high-quality, in-person care**, particularly in underserved rural, low-income, and BIPOC communities.
- **The costs of setting up, deploying, and maintaining telehealth services, as well as the costs of telehealth visits themselves, must be financed equitably.** These costs should not be merely shifted

* For more information on the health and economic impacts of family caregiving, as well as policy solutions to support caregivers, see the National Partnership for Women & Families' fact sheet "[The Female Face of Family Caregiving](#)."

on to patients in ways that will make it unaffordable or unavailable for people with lower incomes. This includes addressing the current inconsistencies in how these services are covered by health insurance, as well as cost-sharing for virtual versus in-person visits.

- **Our current health care workforce does not have the infrastructure nor the capacity to support increased telehealth use.** Issues related to training, licensure and practicing across state lines in particular must be resolved.
- **We must address the significant privacy concerns that accompany widespread use of new technologies, especially in health care.** These include concerns about vulnerability to hacking and dissemination of confidential information; use of various communication platforms; information sharing and documentation; people’s privacy and safety in their own homes; and trust between patients and providers.

Recommendations

- 1. Build equity, accessibility, and flexibility into telehealth systems so that patients get the care they need, when they need it.** Telehealth systems should be designed from the ground up in ways that center equity and that account for variations in how people may want or need to access care.
- 2. Invest in training and capacity-building to ensure that providers are well equipped to effectively provide telehealth care.** This training should include how to effectively and equitably provide virtual care, appropriately assess patients’ social needs, engage patients and families remotely, and support people in accessing and using telehealth technologies. This should be coupled with investments in solutions to both support overextended providers and create pipelines to expand and diversify the health care workforce.
- 3. Develop and deploy clinical quality and patient experience measures designed specifically for telehealth care.** It is also important to, at a minimum, measure and track racial, ethnic, and gender inequities in experiences with — as well as access to — telehealth.
- 4. Address both the coverage gaps and the patchwork of laws across the country that undermine access to telehealth.** No matter a person’s health condition or insurance plan or the type of provider that they see, telehealth-based care should be available and affordable.
- 5. Ensure parity in coverage and reimbursement for telehealth,** such that telehealth visits are covered at the same rate as in-person care delivery.
- 6. Clearly define and ensure acceptable levels of privacy and security.** There should be comprehensive standards and guidance for how telehealth systems will mitigate challenges related to the security of technologies, the safety of people’s personal information, and the protection of people’s privacy when accessing care.
- 7. Invest in broadband infrastructure in rural and underserved areas** and ensure that every household has affordable access to the technology needed for telehealth.

Introduction

Telehealth* is central to the future of health care delivery in the United States. It has the potential to significantly improve access to care, address disparities in health outcomes, and help make health care more equitable. At the same time, depending on implementation and underlying broadband and resource inequities, there is a risk that telehealth could exacerbate health inequities for some communities. As efforts to expand telehealth continue, its value for women and families in communities disadvantaged by structural inequities, as well as its limitations, must be clearly understood to ensure that telehealth delivers on its promise without leaving some behind.

More widespread adoption of telehealth can better connect people to primary care providers and to specialists. It can help people more readily access preventive care and manage chronic conditions from home. For Black, Indigenous and other people of color (BIPOC) communities, people with lower incomes, and people living in rural or medically underserved areas, telehealth can help address provider shortages and expand the reach of linguistically accessible and culturally centered providers. Telehealth could transform access to health care by reducing the need for, and costs associated with, factors like transportation or childcare, and other significant structural barriers that often interfere with people's ability to get the health care they need.¹

However, telehealth will not be able to solve access issues for everyone, and there are potential pitfalls and negative consequences we must guard against. To start, many people lack access to reliable broadband, either because the infrastructure does not exist at all in their location, or because it is financially out of reach. Without affordable high-speed internet or internet-enabled devices, telehealth will remain largely inaccessible. Recent data indicates that approximately 157 million people do not use the internet at broadband speeds, and half of non-broadband users do not subscribe to the service because it is too expensive.² In particular, BIPOC, low-income, and rural communities have been affected by "digital redlining," which has left approximately 42 million people without access to broadband at any price.³

Even when broadband is available and needed technology is affordable, there are other potential concerns about telehealth adoption. Many people fear that technologies will fail to adequately protect the privacy and security of confidential information. Quality and equity advocates and experts also cite concerns about telehealth fueling a two-tiered health care system, where some communities are only able to access care remotely and are relegated to lower-quality services.

** While definitions vary slightly in scope, for the purposes of this paper, the term "telehealth" includes real-time video or audio patient-provider interactions, communications between patients and providers over email or text message or through an app or online portal, and remote patient monitoring and the direct transmission of a person's clinical information from a distance to a provider. See examples of definitions via the [Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology](#) and the [American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists](#).*

Furthermore, disparities in what kinds of telehealth care are covered by insurance and how that care is paid for risk pushing certain services even further out of reach, especially for people who already face access and affordability barriers.

While telehealth has existed for many years, the coronavirus pandemic has dramatically accelerated its use. Data from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) showed the number of telehealth visits in the early weeks of the pandemic skyrocketed to 1.7 million patients in a single week, as compared to 13,000 prior to COVID-19.⁴ This rapid pivot to telehealth has been necessary and helpful during this crisis — and yet this emergency response cannot adequately account for the needs of women, BIPOC people, low-income people, and others who are more likely to face barriers to health care access generally, and to telehealth specifically.⁵

As we begin to emerge from the pandemic — which has exacerbated health care inequities and disproportionately harmed BIPOC communities⁶ — and consider whether and how to entrench policies and practices that were developed in crisis, we must leverage this opportunity to intentionally build systems to meet the needs of the communities most affected by structural inequities. In other words, now is the moment to develop and deploy telehealth models that, instead of reinforcing barriers, improve health outcomes for all and advance equity.

Telehealth Is Being Leveraged in Key Areas of Women's Health Care

Providers are currently using telehealth to address crucial aspects of women's health care: contraception, abortion care, maternal health, and mental health. These four areas demonstrate some of the most promising aspects of telehealth, as well as its pitfalls. Understanding both the great promise and potential risks will enable decisionmakers and advocates to design and build a road toward widespread telehealth use that centers equity and meets the needs of all women and families, especially those from BIPOC communities.

Contraception

Contraception is one of the most widely used forms of health care. More than 99 percent of women aged 15 to 44 who have had sexual intercourse have used at least one contraceptive method.⁷ Contraception is vital to women's health and economic security. For example, access to contraception reduces unintended pregnancy and enables healthy birth spacing, both of which improve health outcomes for women and their children.⁸ Various forms of contraception have other health benefits, including prevention of sexually transmitted infections, managing menstrual disorders, preventing anemia, and reducing the risk of certain cancers.⁹ Furthermore, access to contraception can help enable women to pursue educational and career advancement, close the gender pay gap, and enhance the overall economic security of women and families.¹⁰

Despite these significant benefits, far too many people encounter barriers to accessing contraception, including gaps in or lack of insurance coverage, as well as prohibitive out-of-pocket costs.¹¹ Women of color, who face systemic economic inequality and greater barriers to health care,

are even less likely to be able to afford or access contraception.¹² This is further compounded by the troubling history — and ongoing reality — of coercive policies and practices around contraception, particularly for low-income women and BIPOC women.¹³ Health care providers and systems must work to remedy these practices in all contexts, but especially in the case of telehealth, to ensure that the format of virtual consultations does not inadvertently lead to more coercive communications.

The coronavirus pandemic has only exacerbated these challenges; for example, many people seeking contraception struggle to get a doctor's appointment when "non-essential" visits are being canceled or postponed, or they have to transfer prescriptions to new locations (for example, students leaving college campuses and going back home), or they have to determine whether they can get a multi-month supply based on their insurance policies and state laws.¹⁴

While some forms of contraception, such as long-acting reversible methods, require an in-person visit, telehealth is already being leveraged to make contraception more accessible. Whether through a virtual visit with an existing primary care provider or gynecologist, or through one of the specialized online platforms that now exist,¹⁵ people are able to provide their health history and be screened for any conditions or contraindications, talk to a provider about the best contraceptive methods for them, and receive a prescription that is then available for pharmacy pick-up or delivery.¹⁶ Research has shown that this telehealth approach is safe, effective, and reduces barriers to contraceptive access.¹⁷

Abortion Care

Abortion is an essential part of health care and a basic human right. Nearly one in four women in the United States will have an abortion by age 45.¹⁸ Access to abortion care is essential for people's health, as well as their autonomy, dignity, and equality. For example, women who wanted an abortion but were denied care were more likely to experience eclampsia, anxiety, and other serious medical complications during the end of pregnancy.¹⁹ Women who are able to have an abortion are also six times more likely to have positive life plans — most commonly related to education and employment — and are more likely to achieve them than women denied an abortion.²⁰

Yet access to abortion care is often limited and is being even further eroded. For example, in 2019 alone, states enacted 25 laws banning some or most abortions and an additional 33 laws making care harder to access.²¹ As a consequence of these barriers, millions of people lack meaningful access to abortion care.²² The coronavirus pandemic has further exacerbated these challenges — not least because a number of states tried to ban abortion care during the pandemic, pushing care entirely out of reach for many more people.²³ Importantly, restrictions on abortion care disproportionately impact BIPOC people and exacerbate existing health inequities.²⁴

However, telehealth offers important opportunities to make abortion care more accessible. For example, it is being used, where possible, to minimize the number of in-person trips someone would need to make to a clinic for state-mandated counseling prior to receiving abortion care. Telehealth is also being leveraged to offer various remote models of dispensing medication abortion,²⁵ a series of two pills that jointly end a pregnancy. Particularly during the pandemic, many more people are seeking access to medication abortion via telemedicine.²⁶

Despite its promise, widespread telehealth use for abortion care has been significantly curtailed. In part, this is because FDA has placed mifepristone, one of the pills used in medication abortion, under the REMS program.²⁷ Among other things, this requires that mifepristone be dispensed in person. In addition, 19 states further prohibit the use of telemedicine for medication abortion, instead requiring the prescribing clinician to be physically present when the medication is administered.²⁸ Such laws and policies block an important avenue for making abortion care more accessible.

Maternal Health

More than 6 million people are pregnant each year in the United States, and about 4 million of those pregnancies result in live births.²⁹ Pregnancy and childbirth is often a woman's first and most extensive interaction with the health care system,³⁰ and the quality of care received during this period can have deep and long-lasting effects on maternal and child health outcomes.³¹ In addition, clinical experiences of pregnancy and childbirth can shape women's feelings of trust and empowerment — or conversely, trauma — in relation to the health care system.³²

The United States is in the midst of a maternal health crisis. Approximately 700 women die every year from pregnancy-related deaths;³³ alarmingly, three-fifths of these deaths are preventable.³⁴ Severe maternal morbidity — defined as unexpected outcomes of labor and delivery that result in significant short- or long-term consequences to a woman's health — has been steadily increasing in recent years and affected more than 50,000 women in the United States in 2014 (the most recent year for which data are available).³⁵ BIPOC women have particularly dire maternal health outcomes.³⁶ In addition, there are higher maternal mortality and morbidity rates in rural areas than urban ones.³⁷ The coronavirus pandemic is only exacerbating these disparities; not only are pregnant people at an increased risk of severe illness or death from COVID,³⁸ but the pandemic is intensifying the barriers that pregnant people of color — and Black people in particular — face when trying to access high-quality maternal health care.³⁹

While a number of different interventions and transformations within the health care system are necessary to address the maternal health crisis, expanded use of telehealth offers one promising avenue for increasing the accessibility and utilization of care. For example, people who live in rural areas or places with few providers can benefit from virtual pre- and postnatal visits with their provider, have video or phone consultations with specialists, monitor vital signs at home and share results for round-the-clock feedback, and receive postpartum lactation and mental health support virtually.⁴⁰ Thoughtfully implemented telehealth models are a valuable opportunity to enhance the current standard of care and help address maternal health inequities.

Mental Health

Mental health is an essential component of health care, and is especially important for women. Each year, one in five women in the United States has a mental health condition,⁴¹ and certain conditions are much more likely to affect women as compared to men. For example, women are nearly twice as likely as men to have major depression,⁴² and two to three times more likely to have an anxiety disorder.⁴³ In addition, perinatal depression affects eight to 11 percent of people during pregnancy

and six to 13 percent of mothers in the first postpartum year.⁴⁴ For BIPOC women, the prevalence of mental health disorders can be even higher, in large part because racism and discrimination have measurable effects on mental well-being.⁴⁵

During the coronavirus pandemic, there have been record high rates of mental suffering. Nearly half of Americans report that this public health crisis is harming their mental health,⁴⁶ and a federal emergency hotline for people in emotional distress registered more than a 1,000 percent increase in contacts in April 2020, compared to the same time the previous year.⁴⁷ Together with the unpredictability and uncertainty the pandemic has wrought, factors like social isolation, loneliness, loss of employment or income, inactivity, limited access to basic services, and decreased family and social support have affected the mental health of tens of millions of people.⁴⁸ For the disproportionate number of BIPOC women who are essential workers, the trauma may be especially acute;⁴⁹ this is further compounded by the considerable emotional toll of the fact that the incidence of COVID and associated mortality are significantly higher in BIPOC communities.⁵⁰

The kinds of mental health challenges that disproportionately impact women are often chronic or recurrent, impacting women's health and well-being across the life span and those of their families across generations.⁵¹ Consequently, early and consistent intervention, as well as prevention, are critically important for women, their families, and their communities.⁵² Telehealth is increasingly being used to make services like meeting with a mental health counselor or psychiatrist more widely available and accessible.⁵³ In addition, a number of exclusively online or app-based therapy services have started to proliferate.⁵⁴ During the pandemic, use of telehealth for therapy has grown considerably, as a significant majority of counseling sessions moved online.⁵⁵ Emerging evidence indicates that remote therapy is as effective as care delivered in person, and is providing critical mental health support to more people in need.⁵⁶

Women as Family Caregivers

In addition to seeking care for themselves, women have significant contact with the health care system through their role as family caregivers. Nearly half of adults in their 40s and 50s are members of the “sandwich generation,” caring for both their children and parents simultaneously.⁵⁷ Of course, caregiving has a direct impact on the health of the person receiving care, but it also impacts the health and well-being of the women providing care. Women caregivers, as compared to their non-caregiving peers, are more likely to report fair to poor health,⁵⁸ to have one or more chronic health conditions,⁵⁹ and to have depression, anxiety, or other mental health conditions.⁶⁰ One in four caregivers find it difficult to take care of their own health, and a similar proportion report caregiving has made their own health worse.⁶¹

There is also a significant economic toll. Women caregivers often have to reduce their work hours, are denied promotions or advancement opportunities, or are pushed out of the labor force altogether.⁶² BIPOC women in particular are caught in this bind between work and caregiving, as they are more likely to work in jobs with inflexible schedules, low and/or hourly wages, and no paid family and medical leave benefits.⁶³ The coronavirus pandemic has only exacerbated all of these challenges, as women take more caregiving responsibilities while at the same time juggling new and different workplace demands.⁶⁴ This is especially true for women — disproportionately BIPOC women — in jobs that have been deemed essential, like nurses or grocery store workers.⁶⁵

The expansion of telehealth presents exciting opportunities to engage caregivers in a way that supports patients’ health. For example, telehealth can increase pathways to learn important caregiving skills remotely, and provide support to older adults and their caregivers in a way that better enables them to age in place.⁶⁶ At the same time, as telehealth models become more widespread, they must explicitly account for the critical role that women caregivers play. Within the health care system, this could include, among other things, documenting caregiver status in patient medical records, enabling three-way video calls for caregivers who do not live with their care recipient, and accounting for caregiver availability and capacity to help coordinate care and follow treatment recommendations. Workplace and economic justice policies like paid family and medical leave, paid sick days, fair and flexible scheduling, and affordable childcare and adult care are also necessary to help women meet the dual demands of work and caregiving.

For more information, see the National Partnership for Women & Families’ fact sheet, [“The Female Face of Family Caregiving.”](#)

The Promises: How Telehealth Can Advance Health Care Access and Equity for Women

One of the most significant benefits of telehealth is that it can expand access to care, particularly for those who encounter specific barriers related to systemic racism or economic inequality. For example, BIPOC women and low-income women are less likely to have access to reliable transportation, affordable childcare, or workplace support like paid sick days;⁶⁷ telehealth can help by enabling people to access their providers from their own homes and at more convenient times. Audio-only telehealth options also allow more people — especially those with limited tech access or literacy — to get the health care they need, particularly in the area of mental health services. And given the numerous barriers that undermine abortion access — a shortage of providers among them — greater availability of telehealth would expand access to people for whom abortion care is incredibly hard to obtain, including BIPOC people, low-income people, and people living in rural communities.

More widespread availability of telehealth can also allow for more timely access to care that can be provided remotely, as well as free up resources for care that must be provided in person, which is especially important in under-resourced health care systems or during public health crises. For example, only some prenatal visits require in-person care, such as those appointments for ultrasounds, vaccinations, or lab testing; other informational or monitoring visits could be completed over telehealth to reduce the number of doctor visits in a low-risk pregnancy.⁶⁸ Again, this is especially helpful for people who may have to travel long distances to a provider, or who are unable to take time off from work or family responsibilities. In addition, some health care systems are unable to respond to urgent, time-sensitive needs because they lack the necessary capacity — but if those needs can be adequately addressed via telehealth, then both patients and health systems benefit. For example, an estimated one in eight emergency room visits involves a mental health and/or substance use condition,⁶⁹ yet many ERs do not have psychiatrists or other mental health clinicians on staff. Improved access to mental health care services through telehealth could help more people to have earlier and more sustained access to care, thereby reducing the likelihood of mental health crises that result in ER visits. As another example, during the coronavirus pandemic, hospitals have deprioritized or denied time-sensitive abortion procedures because of lack of capacity; greater availability of medication abortion via telehealth can help ensure that people are still able to get the abortion care they need, when they need it.⁷⁰

Relatedly, telehealth can help increase access to trusted, culturally competent providers. A foundational element of quality health care is respect for people, yet far too often, women feel disrespected by and mistrustful of providers. This is especially true for BIPOC women, who carry with them the trauma of centuries of systemic racism, abuse, and exploitation at the hands of the health care system. However, a shortage of, in particular, maternal health and mental health providers of color means that BIPOC communities often lack providers who can understand and empathize with their experiences in ways that support better health outcomes.⁷¹ Expanded availability of telehealth could mean that more people, regardless of geography, would have access to culturally centered care. Importantly, this must be coupled with efforts to expand the pool of providers from BIPOC communities, as well as bilingual providers.

Lastly, one of the most significant advantages to greater adoption of telehealth is that it has the potential to result in an improved experience for patients. Patient experience is a critical dimension of assessing the quality of care that people receive. Yet interacting with the health care system can be inconvenient, disempowering, disrespectful, or — particularly for BIPOC people — even traumatic. Early evidence suggests that telehealth may help reduce some of these challenges; for example, some studies show that women who have virtual visits are more engaged in their care and report higher satisfaction.⁷² More research is necessary to confirm whether or not these early findings hold, as well as to surface which factors contribute to improved patient experience when care is delivered virtually.

The Pitfalls: Areas for Caution in Expanding Telehealth

While wider use of telehealth presents a promising opportunity to improve access to care, critical limitations and potential drawbacks must be addressed to ensure that telehealth expansion and implementation support better outcomes for all people, rather than exacerbate health inequities.

First, we must expand telehealth without defaulting to virtual visits as a substitute to in-person, high-quality care in all, or even most, cases. While early research suggests that care delivered via telehealth is similarly effective to in-person care, there are some circumstances where in-person care is necessary and/or may better meet the needs and preferences of patients and providers. In addition, the shift toward telehealth should ensure that people who need or would prefer in-person visits are unable or deterred from accessing care that way. We must also address the fact that, inevitably, telehealth will be used in combination with in-person care (for example, insertion or removal of certain contraceptive devices, or some diagnostic tests or other components of maternal health care). It will be important to identify and address the gaps or barriers to care that might arise because of this, and ensure that people do not experience their care as fragmented or inconsistent.

Relatedly, the expansion of telehealth must guard against the proliferation of low-quality care; as telehealth systems are designed and rolled out, we must measure the quality of care provided and ensure that care meets people's needs in both the short and long term. We should also identify which specific quality measures are needed in the telehealth context, particularly those that address inequities.

More broadly, as the health care system moves rapidly toward telehealth, there is a risk of reinforcing barriers to access – or creating new ones – that fall disproportionately on BIPOC people, low-income people, and people with disabilities. There is already concern that telehealth, as currently structured, is only accessible for people who already have relatively easy access to care.⁷³ This suggests that simply scaling existing telehealth models will be inadequate to address inequities. Instead, telehealth systems must address factors like web accessibility standards for people with hearing or vision impairment, or integration of interpreters for people who speak a different language than their provider. In addition, we must account for disparities in technology infrastructure and unequal internet and computer or smartphone access. BIPOC, low-income, and rural communities also face digital redlining, defined as “major network providers systematically excluding low-income neighborhoods from broadband service – deploying only sub-standard, low-speed home internet.”⁷⁴ Further, even when broadband is available in communities, people may not have the resources needed to use or pay for it.

There is also the question of how costs associated with telehealth care may be financed, or whether such costs will be shifted on to patients in ways that make telehealth less tenable, particularly

for people with lower incomes. For example, currently there is no clarity as to whether patients will be expected to purchase at-home monitoring devices, or whether or to what extent these may be covered by insurance. At a larger level, we need more data on how telehealth services in obstetrics care, for example, are financed, as well as how that compares to the costs of in-person care.⁷⁵ There also needs to be clear and consistent policies on whether or how much patients will be charged for each virtual visit or communication with a provider (for example, whether a brief text message follow-up will be charged in the same way as a comprehensive 45-minute video consultation), as well as cost-sharing for virtual versus in-person visits.

Insurance coverage for telehealth remains inconsistent across the country, and we risk exacerbating this patchwork as telehealth expands without a coordinated strategy. Laws and policies in both public and private insurance plans vary with respect to which kinds of providers can be reimbursed (for example, psychiatrists but not gynecologists, or physicians but not nurse practitioners), what kinds of patient conditions are covered, and the types of modalities (video as compared to phone, for example) that are eligible for reimbursement or at what rate.⁷⁶ Only a handful of states require health insurance plans to cover telehealth visits at the same rate they cover in-person methods of care; while a number of additional states enacted parity requirements during the pandemic, considerable gaps in coverage remain.⁷⁷ Moreover, as of June 2020, only 13 states require reimbursement parity for mental health care.⁷⁸ This patchwork of laws is even more acute in the context of abortion care, where some states have laws explicitly prohibiting telehealth for abortion, and policymakers have expressed open hostility for this form of care even while expanding telehealth in other contexts.⁷⁹

In addition, the current health care workforce does not have the infrastructure nor the capacity to support increased telehealth use. First, in most states, physicians, nurses, and other health care providers must be licensed in the state where the patient is located and also may need to be credentialed at the facility where the patient is located.⁸⁰ While many states relaxed these requirements during the coronavirus pandemic⁸¹ in order to facilitate better access to telehealth, it is not clear whether this was effective or whether challenges arose for providers in their ability to provide or be reimbursed for care. Providers must also navigate whether or to what extent liability insurance covers telemedicine or the provision of care across state lines.⁸²

Secondly, there are key differences in providing care virtually as opposed to in person, and providers do not necessarily have the skill sets or core competencies to effectively deliver care via telehealth. Studies indicate that provider training is a key facilitator in delivering telehealth services,⁸³ and that lack of training is one of the biggest barriers to telemedicine adoption.⁸⁴ Currently, however, there is no nationally recognized telehealth curriculum.⁸⁵ As trainings are developed, they should include both relevant clinical capabilities, like conducting video consultation and observation, as well as strategies for virtually communicating with and engaging patients and, where applicable, their families.

Beyond these licensure and training needs, we must also address the ways that expanding telehealth may exacerbate the existing provider shortage. There are already too few providers in areas such as reproductive,⁸⁶ maternal,⁸⁷ and mental health⁸⁸ — and there is especially a shortage of BIPOC providers who can provide culturally appropriate care. Health care systems must develop solutions to both support overextended providers and create pipelines to expand and diversify the health care workforce.

Lastly, we must address the significant privacy concerns that accompany widespread use of new technologies, especially in the health care space. While some people may find that telehealth visits afford them greater confidentiality or privacy, many others lack the privacy or safety needed to have a medical consultation or receive a prescription by mail at home. This can be especially difficult for young people seeking contraceptive or abortion care.⁸⁹ Concerns about privacy and trust also emerge in new ways with the use of telehealth. The ability of a provider to see inside someone's home during a virtual visit creates new opportunities for coaching and technical assistance — but also the potential for assumptions and bias that could result in significant harms. We must set clear expectations regarding information sharing, including whether and how information is kept secure, documented in the patient's medical record, and/or exchanged with other health care providers or agencies (e.g., Child Protective Services, Immigration and Customs Enforcement). For BIPOC people, the risk of this type of bias is compounded by larger distrust from centuries of racism, abuse, and exploitation by the medical establishment. Lastly, telehealth raises fears about vulnerability to hacking and dissemination of confidential or sensitive information, and lack of trust in technology in general. Educating and empowering patients and families to make informed choices about the use of HIPAA-compliant platforms (e.g., provider telemedicine portals) and non-compliant platforms (e.g., FaceTime) is also critical. Telehealth systems must be responsive to these concerns if the goal is to advance better and more equitable health outcomes.

Recommendations

1. Build equity, accessibility, and flexibility into telehealth systems so that patients get the care they need, when they need it.

Telehealth systems should be designed from the ground up in ways that center equity and that account for variations in how people may want or need to access care. For example, user interfaces must be designed to accommodate people with limited digital literacy, people with limited English proficiency, older adults, and people with visual or hearing impairments and other disabilities. People's ability to access culturally and linguistically appropriate providers must also be foundational to how systems are designed, as well as to policies related to telehealth coverage and reimbursement. Health care systems and policymakers should also collect and report disaggregated data on people's experiences with respect to telehealth, and should evaluate how different populations' needs are or are not being met by this method of care.

In addition, telehealth systems should permit evening and weekend appointments with providers; enable options for care via phone call in addition to video, as well as follow-up care or short "touches" via text message where appropriate. Insurance companies or providers should subsidize costs for remote monitoring tools like thermometers or blood pressure machines. Telecommunication devices should also

be covered as a medical necessity, especially given the correlation between poverty and lack of telehealth access.

2. Invest in training and capacity-building to ensure that providers are well equipped to effectively provide telehealth care.

There is a need for training for health care providers and administrative staff to effectively and equitably provide virtual care, engage patients and families remotely, and support people in accessing and using telehealth technologies. Moreover, as telehealth brings providers more directly into people's homes and communities, providers should be equipped with the skills to assess for social determinants of health — the conditions in which people are born, grow, live, work, and age. Telehealth offers unique opportunities for providers to observe and understand patients' social needs, but they must have training and support to use that information in ways that advance health outcomes and health equity, as opposed to ways that reinforce stereotypes and biases. Importantly, this should be coupled with investment in solutions to both support overextended providers and create pipelines to expand and diversify the health care workforce so that there are more BIPOC providers who can provide culturally appropriate care.

3. Develop and deploy clinical quality and patient experience measures designed specifically for telehealth care.

Patient experience is a critical dimension of assessing the quality of care that people receive; while early data is promising, more research is necessary to determine how patient experience with telehealth compares to in-person care, as well as to surface which factors contribute to improved patient experience when care is delivered virtually. It is also important to, at a minimum, measure and track racial, ethnic, and gender inequities in experiences with — as well as access to — telehealth.

4. Address both the coverage gaps and the patchwork of laws across the country that undermine access to telehealth.

Variation in laws and policies — across states and in public and private health insurance plans — have resulted in patchwork access to telehealth, and that consequently risks increasing inequities in health outcomes. No matter a person's health condition or the type of provider that they see, telehealth-based care should be available and affordable. This is especially important in abortion care, where factors like the federal Hyde Amendment and various state laws prohibiting telemedicine for abortion care create additional inequities in access based on where people live or how they are insured. It is essential that reproductive health care is not siloed or stigmatized, but rather is fully integrated alongside the rest of women's health in the development of telehealth systems and approaches.

5. Ensure parity in coverage and reimbursement for telehealth.

Health insurance plans should be required to cover telehealth visits at the same rate they cover in-person care delivery. Mental health parity, both in law and in practice,

must also be a priority. Increased enforcement and oversight is necessary to ensure that people have access to high-quality, affordable care.

6. Clearly define and ensure acceptable levels of privacy and security.

There should be comprehensive standards and guidance for how telehealth systems will mitigate challenges related to the security of technologies, the safety of people's personal information, and the protection of people's privacy when accessing care. At a minimum, providers and systems should clearly communicate with patients about the security risks involved, for example acknowledging explicitly that certain telehealth platforms may not be HIPAA-compliant or cannot be guaranteed to be secure. Without clear communication and expectation-setting, people's lack of trust will deter them from engaging in this method of care delivery, and risks undermining the potential benefits to be gained from telehealth.

7. Invest in broadband infrastructure in rural and underserved areas, and ensure that every household has affordable access to the technology needed for telehealth.

People in low-income communities and in rural areas often lack access to available and/or affordable broadband services and are therefore not able to realize the benefits that telehealth has to offer. Policymakers must invest in developing the infrastructure necessary to ensure that broadband reaches underserved areas, as well as in making the technology accessible and affordable to those who need it. This includes increasing funding for the Universal Service Fund, as well as restructuring programs like Lifeline to better meet people's needs.

ENDNOTES

- 1 Kat Jercich. "How Telemedicine Can Help Close the Maternal Health Gap," *Healthcare IT News*, June 24, 2020, <https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/how-telemedicine-can-help-close-maternal-health-gap>
- 2 Monica Anderson. "Mobile Technology and Home Broadband 2019," Pew Research Center, June 13, 2019, <https://www.pewresearch.org/inter-net/2019/06/13/mobile-technology-and-home-broadband-2019>; Shelley McKinley. "Microsoft Airband: An Annual Update on Connecting Rural America," Microsoft, March 5, 2020, <https://blogs.microsoft.com/on-the-issues/2020/03/05/update-connecting-rural-america>
- 3 John Busby, Julia Tanberk, et al. "FCC Reports Broadband Unavailable to 21.3 Million Americans, BroadbandNow Study Indicates 42 Million Do Not Have Access," *BroadbandNow Research*, February 3, 2020, <https://broadbandnow.com/research/fcc-underestimates-unserved-by-50-percent>
- 4 Seema Verma. "Early Impact of CMS Expansion of Medicare Telehealth During COVID-19," *Health Affairs*, July 15, 2020, DOI: 10.1377/hblog20200715.454789
- 5 California Pan-Ethnic Health Network. "Equity in the Age of Telehealth: Considerations for California Policymakers," December 2020, <https://cpehn.org/assets/uploads/2020/12/telehealthfactsheet-12420-d-1.pdf>
- 6 See, e.g., Clare Bamba, Ryan Riordan, John Ford, and Fiona Matthews. "The COVID-19 Pandemic and Health Inequalities," *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, November 2020, DOI: 10.1136/jech-2020-214401; Leana S. Wen and Nakisa B. Sadeghi. "Addressing Racial Health Disparities in the COVID-19 Pandemic: Immediate and Long-Term Policy Solutions," *Health Affairs*, July 20, 2020, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20200716.620294/full>
- 7 K. Daniels and W. Mosher. "Contraceptive Methods Women Have Ever Used: United States, 1982-2010," *National Health Statistics Reports*, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24988816>
- 8 See, e.g., American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. "Women's Preventive Services Initiative: Recommendations for Preventive Services for Women Final Report to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Health Resources & Services Administration," December 2016, <https://www.womenspreventivehealth.org/final-report>; James Trussell. "Contraceptive Failure in the United States," *Contraception*, May 2011, DOI: 10.1016/j.contraception.2011.01.021; March of Dimes. "Birth Spacing and Birth Outcomes," November 2015, <https://www.marchofdimes.org/MOD-Birth-Spacing-Factsheet-November-2015.pdf>; Agustin Conde-Agudelo, Anyeli Rosas-Bermúdez, and Ana Cecilia Kafury-Goeta. "Birth Spacing and Risk of Adverse Perinatal Outcomes: A Meta-Analysis," *JAMA*, April 19, 2006, DOI: 10.1001/jama.295.15.1809; National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health. "Just the Facts: Latinas & Contraception," July 2012, <http://latinainstitute.org/sites/default/files/NLIRH-Fact-Sheet-Latinas-and-Contraception-July-2012.pdf>
- 9 Molina Dayal and Kurt T. Barnhart. "Noncontraceptive Benefits and Therapeutic Uses of the Oral Contraceptive Pill," *Seminars in Reproductive Medicine*, 2001, DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-18637
- 10 See, e.g., Jennifer Frost and Laura Duberstein Lindberg. "Reasons for Using Contraception: Perspectives of US Women Seeking Care at Specialized Family Planning Clinics," *Contraception*, April 2013, DOI: 10.1016/j.contraception.2012.08.012; Claudia Golden and Lawrence F. Katz. "The Power of the Pill: Oral Contraceptives and Women's Career and Marriage Decisions," *Journal of Political Economy*, August 2002, <https://doi.org/10.1086/340778>; Adam Sonfield, Kinsey Hasstedt, Megan L. Kavanaugh, and Ragnar Anderson. "The Social and Economic Benefits of Women's Ability to Determine Whether and When to Have Children," Guttmacher Institute, March 2013, https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/social-economic-benefits.pdf; Martha J. Bailey, Brad Hershbein, and Amalia R. Miller. "The Opt-In Revolution? Contraception and the Gender Gap in Wages," National Bureau of Economic Research, June 2012, DOI: 10.3386/w17922
- 11 Power to Decide. "Birth Control 101," October 2020, <https://powertodecide.org/what-we-do/information/resource-library/birth-control-101>
- 12 PerryUndem. "Latina/o Voters' Views and Experiences Around Reproductive Health: Results from a National Survey of Latina/o Voters," October 4, 2018, https://www.latinainstitute.org/sites/default/files/NLIRH%20Survey%20Report_F_0.pdf; "The Lives and Voices of Black America: Results from a National Survey of Black Adults on the Intersection of Politics, Race, and Public Policy," September 25, 2017, https://view.publitas.com/perryundem-research-communication/black-american-survey-report_final/page/34
- 13 Rachel Benson Gold. "Guarding Against Coercion While Ensuring Access: A Delicate Balance," *Guttmacher Policy Review*, September 2, 2014, <https://www.guttmacher.org/gpr/2014/09/guarding-against-coercion-while-ensuring-access-delicate-balance>; Adam Sonfield. "Why Family Planning Policy and Practice Must Guarantee a True Choice of Contraceptive Methods," *Guttmacher Policy Review*, November 1, 2017, <https://www.guttmacher.org/gpr/2017/11/why-family-planning-policy-and-practice-must-guarantee-true-choice-contraceptive-methods>
- 14 Marie Solis. "Coronavirus Is Making It Harder for People to Get Birth Control," *Vice*, March 19, 2020, <https://www.vice.com/en/article/bvgbb5/coronavirus-is-making-it-harder-for-people-to-get-birth-control-telemedicine>
- 15 Free the Pill. "Who Prescribes the Pill Online?" Accessed January 22, 2021, <https://freethepill.org/online-pill-prescribing-resources>
- 16 Gabriela Weigel, Brittni Frederiksen, Usha Ranji, and Alina Salganicoff. "Telemedicine in Sexual and Reproductive Health," *Women's Health Policy*, November 22, 2019, <https://www.kff.org/report-section/telemedicine-in-sexual-and-reproductive-health-issue-brief>
- 17 Tara Jain, Eleanor B. Schwarz, and Ateev Mehrotra. "A Study of Telecontraception," *New England Journal of Medicine*, September 26, 2019, DOI: 10.1056/NEJMc1907545; Carmela Zuniga, Daniel Grossman, Sara Harrell, Kelly Blanchard, and Kate Grindlay. "Breaking Down Barriers to Birth Control Access: An Assessment of Online Platforms Prescribing Birth Control in the USA," *Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare*, January 21, 2019, DOI: 10.1177/1357633X18824828
- 18 Guttmacher Institute. "Abortion Is a Common Experience for U.S. Women, Despite Dramatic Declines in Rates." October 19, 2017, <https://www.guttmacher.org/news-release/2017/abortion-common-experience-us-women-despite-dramatic-declines-rates>
- 19 Diana Greene Foster. *The Turnaway Study*, Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health, accessed January 22, 2021, <https://www.ansirh.org/research/turnaway-study>
- 20 Ushma D. Upadhyay, M. Antonia Biggs, and Diana Greene Foster. "The Effect of Abortion on Having and Achieving Aspirational One-Year Plans," *BMC Women's Health*, 2015, DOI: 10.1186/s12905-015-0259-1
- 21 Elizabeth Nash, Lizamarie Mohammed, Olivia Cappello, and Sophia Naide. "State Policy Trends 2019: A Wave of Abortion Bans, but Some States Are Fighting Back," Guttmacher Institute, December 10, 2019, <https://www.guttmacher.org/article/2019/12/state-policy-trends-2019-wave-abortion-bans-some-states-are-fighting-back>
- 22 Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health. "Telemedicine for Medication Abortion," accessed January 22, 2021, <https://www.ansirh.org/abortion/medication-abortion/telemedicine>
- 23 Lauren Young. "When the Abortion Clinic Is Open, but You Have No Way to Get There," *Rewire News Group*, April 6, 2020, <https://rewirenewsgroup.com/article/2020/04/06/when-the-abortion-clinic-is-open-but-you-have-no-way-to-get-there>; Rachel K. Jones, Laura D. Lindberg, and Elizabeth Witwer. "COVID-19 Abortion Bans and Their Implications for Public Health," *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, June 2020, <https://doi.org/10.1363/psrh.12139>

- ²⁴ Nikita Mhatre. "Abortion Restrictions Hurt Women of Color," National Partnership for Women & Families, April 25, 2019, <https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-impact/blog/general/abortion-restrictions-hurt-women-of-color.html>; Renee Bracey Sherman. "Recent Abortion Bans Will Impact Poor People and People of Color Most," *Vox*, May 18, 2019, <https://www.vox.com/first-person/2019/5/18/18630514/missouri-alabama-abortion-ban-2019-racism>
- ²⁵ Gabriela Weigel, Brittni Frederiksen, Usha Ranji, and Alina Salganicoff. "Telemedicine in Sexual and Reproductive Health," Kaiser Family Foundation, November 22, 2019, <https://www.kff.org/report-section/telemedicine-in-sexual-and-reproductive-health-issue-brief>
- ²⁶ Abigail R.A. Aiken, Jennifer E. Starling, Rebecca Gomperts, Mauricio Tec, James G. Scott, et al. "Demand for Self-Managed Online Telemedicine Abortion in the United States During the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Pandemic," *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, July 21, 2020, DOI: 10.1097/AOG.0000000000004081
- ²⁷ For more information about the REMS, see <https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/repro/abortion/bad-medicine-the-governments-restriction-on-medication-abortion.pdf>
- ²⁸ Guttmacher Institute. "Medication Abortion," January 1, 2021, <https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/medication-abortion>
- ²⁹ Sally C. Curtin, Joyce C. Abma, Stephanie J. Ventura, and Stanley K. Henshaw. "Pregnancy Rates for U.S. Women Continue to Drop," National Center for Health Statistics, 2013, <https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db136.pdf>
- ³⁰ Megan Shroder, Shilo H Anders, Marian Dorst, and Gretchen P. Jackson. "Communication Technology Use and Preferences for Pregnant Women and Their Caregivers," *AMIA Annual Symposium Proceedings Archive*, December 5, 2018, <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6371273>
- ³¹ National Partnership for Women & Families. "Maternity Care in the United States: We Can – and Must – Do Better," February 2020, <https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/health-care/maternity-care-in-the-united.pdf>
- ³² Carol Sakala, Eugene R. Declercq, Jessica M. Turon, and Maureen P. Corry. "Listening to Mothers in California: A Population-Based Survey of Women's Childbearing Experiences," National Partnership for Women & Families, September 2018, <https://www.chcf.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Listening-MothersCAFullSurveyReport2018.pdf>
- ³³ Emily E. Petersen, Nicole L. Davis, David Goodman, Shanna Cox, and Nikki Mayes. "Vital Signs: Pregnancy-Related Deaths, United States, 2011-2015, and Strategies for Prevention, 13 States, 2013-2017," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, May 7, 2019, <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/wr/pdfs/mm6818e1-H.pdf>
- ³⁴ *Ibid.*
- ³⁵ U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Severe Maternal Morbidity in the United States," January 31, 2020, <https://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternalinfanthealth/severematernalmorbidity.html>
- ³⁶ Emily E. Petersen, Nicole L. Davis, David Goodman, Shanna Cox, Carla Syverson, et al. "Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Pregnancy-Related Deaths: United States, 2007-2016," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, September 6, 2019, <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/wr/mm6835a3.htm>; Andreea A. Creanga, Brian T. Bateman, Elena V. Kuklina, and William M. Callaghan. "Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Severe Maternal Morbidity: A Multistate Analysis, 2008-2010," *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, May 2014, DOI: 10.1016/j.ajog.2013.11.039; Maternal Mortality Estimation Inter-Agency Group (MMEIG), World Health Organization, UNICEF, UNFPA, World Bank Group, and the United Nations Population Division. "Maternal Mortality 2000-2017: Puerto Rico," accessed January 27, 2020, https://www.who.int/gho/maternal_health/countries/pri.pdf
- ³⁷ Gabriela Weigel, Brittni Frederiksen, and Usha Ranji. "Telemedicine and Pregnancy Care," Kaiser Family Foundation, February 26, 2020, <https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/telemedicine-and-pregnancy-care>
- ³⁸ U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "COVID 19: Pregnancy, Breastfeeding, and Caring for Newborns," December 28, 2020, <https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/need-extra-precautions/pregnancy-breastfeeding.html>
- ³⁹ Anna North. "America Is Failing Black Moms During the Pandemic," *Vox*, August 10, 2020, <https://www.vox.com/2020/8/10/21336312/covid-19-pregnancy-birth-black-maternal-mortality>
- ⁴⁰ *Ibid.*; Kat Jercich. "How Telemedicine Can Help Close the Maternal Health Gap," *Healthcare IT News*, June 24, 2020, <https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/how-telemedicine-can-help-close-maternal-health-gap>; American Hospital Association. "Maternal and Child Health During COVID-19," July 2020, https://www.aha.org/system/files/media/file/2020/05/COVID-19-Maternal-Guidelines_rev6.pdf
- ⁴¹ American Psychiatry Association. "Mental Health Disparities: Women's Mental Health," 2017, <https://www.psychiatry.org/File%20Library/Psychiatrists/Cultural-Competency/Mental-Health-Disparities/Mental-Health-Facts-for-Women.pdf>
- ⁴² Mark Hyman Rapaport, Cathryn Clary, Rana Fayyad, and Jean Endicott. "Quality-of-Life Impairment in Depressive and Anxiety Disorders," *American Journal of Psychiatry*, June 2005, DOI: 10.1176/appi.ajp.162.6.1171; American Psychology Association. "Summit on Women and Depression," July 2002, <https://www.apa.org/pi/women/resources/summit-manuscript>
- ⁴³ Ronald C. Kessler, Patricia Berglund, Olga Demler, Robert Jin, Kathleen R. Merikangas, and Ellen E. Walters. "Lifetime Prevalence of Age-of-Onset Distributions of DSM-IV Disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication," *JAMA Psychiatry*, June 2005, DOI: 10.1001/archpsyc.62.6.593
- ⁴⁴ B.N. Gaynes, N. Gavin, S. Meltzer-Brody, K.N. Lohr, T. Swinson, et al. "Perinatal Depression: Prevalence, Screening Accuracy, and Screening Outcomes," *Evidence Report/Technology Assessment (Summary)*, February 2005, DOI: 10.1037/e439372005-001
- ⁴⁵ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. "Report to Congress on the Prevention and Treatment of Co-Occurring Substance Abuse Disorders and Mental Disorders," 2002, <https://roar.nevadaprc.org/system/documents/3099/original/NPRC.151.PreventionAndTreatment.pdf>
- ⁴⁶ Joel Achenbach. "Coronavirus Is Harming the Mental Health of Tens of Millions of People in U.S., New Poll Finds," *The Washington Post*, April 2, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/coronavirus-is-harming-the-mental-health-of-tens-of-millions-of-people-in-us-new-poll-finds/2020/04/02/565e6744-74ee-11ea-85cb-8670579b863d_story.html
- ⁴⁷ Paige Winfield Cunningham. "The Health 202: Texts to Federal Government Mental Health Hotline Up Roughly 1,000 Percent," *The Washington Post*, May 4, 2020, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/paloma/the-health-202/2020/05/04/the-health-202-texts-to-federal-government-mental-health-hotline-up-roughly-1-000-percent/5eaae16c602ff15fb0021568>
- ⁴⁸ Nirmita Panchal, Rabah Kamal, Kendal Orgera, Cynthia Cox, Rachel Garfield, et al. "The Implications of COVID-19 for Mental Health and Substance Use," Kaiser Family Foundation, August 21, 2020, <https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/the-implications-of-covid-19-for-mental-health-and-substance-use>
- ⁴⁹ Jocelyn Frye. "On the Frontlines at Work and at Home: The Disproportionate Economic Effects of the Coronavirus Pandemic on Women of Color," Center for American Progress, April 23, 2020, <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/04/23/483846/frontlines-work-home>; Jahdziah St. Julien. "Public Policy Is Failing Women of Color in the Pandemic," *New America*, August 6, 2020, <https://www.newamerica.org/weekly-public-policy-failing-women-color-pandemic>

- ⁵⁰ Jazmyn T. Moore, Jessica N. Ricaldi, Charles E. Rose, Jennifer Fuld, Monica Parise, et al. "Disparities in Incidence of COVID-19 Among Underrepresented Racial/Ethnic Groups in Counties Identified as Hotspots During June 5-18, 2020: 22 States, February-June 2020," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, August 21, 2020, <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6933e1.htm>
- ⁵¹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "Action Steps for Improving Women's Mental Health," accessed January 22, 2021, <http://adaiclearinghouse.net/downloads/Action-Steps-for-Improving-Womens-Mental-Health-23.pdf>
- ⁵² *Ibid.*
- ⁵³ Heather Landi. "Demand for Virtual Mental Health Care Is Soaring. Here Are Key Trends on Who Is Using It and Why," *Fierce Healthcare*, October 23, 2020, <https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/demand-for-virtual-mental-health-soaring-here-are-notable-trends-who-using-it-and-why>
- ⁵⁴ Talkspace. "Frequently Asked Questions," accessed January 22, 2021, https://help.talkspace.com/hc/en-us?_ga=2.27016189.171121636.1593548307-1918767659.1593034870; BetterHelp. "About," accessed January 22, 2021, <https://www.betterhelp.com/about>
- ⁵⁵ American Psychological Association. "Psychologists Embrace Telehealth to Prevent the Spread of COVID-19," June 5, 2020, <https://www.apaservices.org/practice/legal/technology/psychologists-embrace-telehealth>
- ⁵⁶ Shannon Mace, Adriano Boccanelli, and Megan Dormond. "The Use of Telehealth Within Behavioral Health Settings: Utilization, Opportunities, and Challenges," Behavioral Health Workforce Research Center, March 2018, https://www.behavioralhealthworkforce.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Telehealth-Full-Paper_5.17.18-clean.pdf; Jeff Wilser. "Teletherapy, Popular in the Pandemic, May Outlast It," *The New York Times*, July 9, 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/09/well/mind/teletherapy-mental-health-coronavirus.html>
- ⁵⁷ Kim Parker and Eileen Patten. "The Sandwich Generation," Pew Research Center, January 30, 2013, <https://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2013/01/30/the-sandwich-generation>
- ⁵⁸ The Commonwealth Fund. "Informal Caregiving," May 1999, https://www.commonwealthfund.org/sites/default/files/documents/_media_files_publications_data_brief_1999_may_informal_caregiving_caregiving_fact_sheet.pdf
- ⁵⁹ *Ibid.*
- ⁶⁰ Martin Pinquart, and Silvia Sörensen. "Differences Between Caregivers and Noncaregivers in Psychological Health and Physical Health: A Meta-Analysis," *Psychology and Aging*, DOI: 10.1037/0882-7974.18.2.250; Nadine F. Marks, James David Lambert, and Heejeong Choi. "Transitions to Caregiving, Gender, and Psychological Well-Being: A Prospective U.S. National Study," *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 2002, DOI: 10.1111/j.1741-3737.2002.00657.x
- ⁶¹ AARP and National Alliance for Caregiving. "Caregiving in the U.S.," May 2020, https://www.caregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/AARP1316-RPT_CaregivingintheUS_WEB.pdf
- ⁶² AARP and National Alliance for Caregiving. "Caregivers of Older Adults: A Focused Look at Those Caring for Someone Age 50+," June 2015, <https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2015/caregivers-of-older-adults-focused-look.pdf>; National Partnership for Women & Families. "The Female Face of Family Caregiving," November 2018, <https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/female-face-family-caregiving.pdf>; Committee on Family Caregiving for Older Adults; Board on Health Care Services; Health and Medicine Division; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. *Families Caring for an Aging America*, 2016, <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK396402>
- ⁶³ National Partnership for Women & Families. "Paid Family and Medical Leave: A Racial Justice Issue – and Opportunity," August 2018, <https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/paid-family-and-medical-leave-racial-justice-issue-and-opportunity.pdf>
- ⁶⁴ Jocelyn Frye. "On the Frontlines at Work and at Home: The Disproportionate Economic Effects of the Coronavirus Pandemic on Women of Color," Center for American Progress, April 23, 2020, <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/04/23/483846/frontlines-work-home>
- ⁶⁵ Jahdziah St. Julien. "Public Policy Is Failing Women of Color in the Pandemic," *New America*, August 6, 2020, <https://www.newamerica.org/weekly/public-policy-failing-women-color-pandemic>
- ⁶⁶ Winifred V. Quinn, Ellen O'Brien, and Gregg Springan. "Using Telehealth to Improve Home-Based Care for Older Adults and Family Caregivers," AARP Public Policy Institute, May 2018, <https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2018/05/using-telehealth-to-improve-home-based-care-for-older-adults-and-family-caregivers.pdf>
- ⁶⁷ Leila Schochet. "The Child Care Crisis Is Keeping Women Out of the Workforce," Center for American Progress, March 28, 2019, <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/early-childhood/reports/2019/03/28/467488/child-care-crisis-keeping-women-workforce>
- ⁶⁸ Gabriela Weigel, Brittni Frederiksen, and Usha Ranji. "Telemedicine and Pregnancy Care," Kaiser Family Foundation, February 26, 2020, <https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/telemedicine-and-pregnancy-care>
- ⁶⁹ Pamela L. Owens, Ryan Mutter, Carol Stocks. "Mental Health and Substance Abuse-Related Emergency Department Visits Among Adults, 2007: Statistical Brief #92," *Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project (HCUP) Statistical Briefs*, July 2010, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/21413214>
- ⁷⁰ Becca Andrews. "The Coronavirus Is Making the Case for Abortion Via Telemedicine," *Mother Jones*, March 18, 2020, <https://www.motherjones.com/coronavirus-updates/2020/03/case-for-abortion-telemedicine>
- ⁷¹ Hannah Calkins. "Increasing the Visibility of Providers of Color," American Psychological Association, September 1, 2020, <https://www.apa.org/monitor/2020/09/increasing-providers-color>
- ⁷² American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. "Implementing Telehealth in Practice," February 2020, <https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2020/02/implementing-telehealth-in-practice>
- ⁷³ Jeongyoung Park, Clese Erikson, Xinxin Han, and Preeti Iyer. "Are State Telehealth Policies Associated With the Use of Telehealth Services Among Underserved Populations?" *Health Affairs*, December 2018, DOI: 10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05101
- ⁷⁴ Sarah Langer Hall. "Digital Redlining," Institute for Emerging Issues, August 14, 2020, <https://iei.ncsu.edu/2020/digital-redlining>
- ⁷⁵ Gabriela Weigel, Brittni Frederiksen, and Usha Ranji. "Telemedicine and Pregnancy Care," Kaiser Family Foundation, February 26, 2020, <https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/telemedicine-and-pregnancy-care>
- ⁷⁶ Center for Connected Health Policy. "State Telehealth Laws and Reimbursement Policies," Fall 2019, <https://www.cchpca.org/sites/default/files/2019-10/50%20State%20Telehealth%20Laws%20and%20Reimbursement%20Policies%20Report%20Fall%202019%20FINAL.pdf>
- ⁷⁷ *Ibid.*; Kaiser Family Foundation. "State COVID-19 Data and Policy Actions," January 22, 2021, <https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/state-data-and-policy-actions-to-address-coronavirus>
- ⁷⁸ Jacob C. Warren and K. Bryant Smalley. "Using Telehealth to Meet Mental Health Needs During the COVID-19 Crisis," The Commonwealth Fund, June 18, 2020, <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2020/using-telehealth-meet-mental-health-needs-during-covid-19-crisis>
- ⁷⁹ Guttmacher Institute. "Medication Abortion," January 1, 2021, <https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/medication-abortion>; Lisa Needham. "Republicans Like Telemedicine Now – Just Not for Abortions," *The American Independent*, June 15, 2020, <https://americanindependent.com/gop-telemedicine-coronavirus-abortion-pandemic-reproductive-rights-doctors-senate-covid-19/>; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "Trump Administration Announces New Actions to Improve Access to Healthcare across America," August 3, 2020, <https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/08/03/trump-administration-announces-new-actions-to-improve-access-to-healthcare-across-america.html>

- ⁸⁰ American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. "Implementing Telehealth in Practice," February 2020, <https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2020/02/implementing-telehealth-in-practice>
- ⁸¹ Daniel Greenberg. "States Respond to Coronavirus with Occupational Licensing Reforms," U.S. Department of Labor, May 19, 2020, <https://web.archive.org/web/20201207202949/https://blog.dol.gov/2020/05/19/states-respond-to-coronavirus-with-occupational-licensing-reforms>
- ⁸² American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. "Implementing Telehealth in Practice," February 2020, <https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2020/02/implementing-telehealth-in-practice>
- ⁸³ Dorian E. Traube, Julie A. Cederbaum, Amanda Taylor, Lauren Naish, and Angela Rau. "Telehealth Training and Provider Experience of Delivering Behavioral Health Services," *The Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research*, 2021, DOI: [10.1007/s11414-020-09718-0](https://doi.org/10.1007/s11414-020-09718-0)
- ⁸⁴ Miranda A. Moore, Megan Coffman, Anuradha Jetty, Kathleen Klink, Stephen Petterson, and Andrew Bazemore. "Family Physicians Report Considerable Interest in, but Limited Use of, Telehealth Services," *The Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine*, 2017, DOI: [10.3122/jabfm.2017.03.160201](https://doi.org/10.3122/jabfm.2017.03.160201)
- ⁸⁵ Mary Theobald and Traci Brazelton. "STFM Forms Task Force to Develop a National Telemedicine Curriculum," *The Annals of Family Medicine*, 2020, DOI: [10.1370/afm.2549](https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.2549)
- ⁸⁶ Osub Ahmed. "States Must Expand Telehealth to Improve Access to Sexual and Reproductive Health Care," Center for American Progress, May 21, 2020, <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/05/21/485297/states-must-expand-telehealth-improve-access-sexual-reproductive-health-care>
- ⁸⁷ U.S. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. "Improving Access to Maternal Health Care in Rural Communities," accessed January 23, 2021, <https://www.cms.gov/About-CMS/Agency-Information/OMH/equity-initiatives/rural-health/09032019-Maternal-Health-Care-in-Rural-Communities.pdf>
- ⁸⁸ Aaron Levin. "Report Details National Shortage of Psychiatrists and Possible Solutions," *Psychiatric News*, April 14, 2017, <https://psychnews.psychiatry-online.org/doi/full/10.1176/appi.pn.2017.4b24>
- ⁸⁹ Rutgers University-New Brunswick. "How the Pandemic Affects Adolescent and Young Adults Sexual and Reproductive Health," Newswise, June 17, 2020, https://www.newswise.com/coronavirus/how-the-pandemic-affects-adolescent-and-young-adults-sexual-and-reproductive-health/?article_id=733207

The National Partnership for Women & Families is a nonprofit, nonpartisan advocacy group dedicated to promoting fairness in the workplace, reproductive health and rights, access to quality, affordable health care and policies that help all people meet the dual demands of work and family. More information is available at [NationalPartnership.org](https://www.nationalpartnership.org).

© 2021 National Partnership for Women & Families. All rights reserved.